MILWAUKEE COUNTY ELECTION COMMISSION

Inter-Office Memorandum
DATE:
November 30, 2012
TO:

Chairwoman Marina Dimitrijevic, Milwaukee County Board of Supervisors



Supervisor Mark Borkowski, Judiciary Committee Chairman
FROM:
Lisa Catlin Weiner, Election Commission Administrator

SUBJECT:
From the Election Commission Administrator, submitting an informational report addressing Resolution adopted by the Intergovernmental Cooperation Council (ICC) relating to shift of election programming costs upon the municipalities
This informational report is in response to the above-referenced resolution recently adopted by the Intergovernmental Cooperation Council (ICC), a copy of which is attached.

In addition to the legal basis of the policy change, as provided by the Office of the Corporation Counsel and outlined on page 3 of this memo, this office provides the following in support of the policy change:
· When a cost issue was brought up by one of our municipal clerks approximately 1-2 years ago relating to the responsibility of the printing cost of poll books for those elections without any municipal contests, this office checked with the Government Accountability Board (GAB), who had recently revised their cost of elections section of the election administration manual in which it was noted that programming was listed as the municipalities’ responsibility, with the following statement within parentheses:  “(Can be prorated proportionately between levels of government).”

· For consistency purposes, it would make sense to have the municipalities pay their own programming costs, especially since they are already responsible for most costs directly associated with the set-up and staffing of polling sites, such as poll worker wages, printing of the poll books, polling place notices (i.e. posters), voting supplies, and the purchase and maintenance of voting equipment.
· Municipalities are allowed to make their own decisions (within the GAB guidelines) on the type and quantity of voting equipment at each poll site.  Some municipalities choose to use up four pieces of voting equipment at a single poll site for crowd control purposes or order additional memory cartridges to be programmed as back-ups – all of which the county had been responsible for its proportionate share prior to the policy change.  Because the municipalities have the authority to use their own discretion relating to voting equipment at each polling site, the county is unable to control these costs by limiting the number of voting machines at each polling site or number of memory cartridges to be programmed.
· The City of Milwaukee programs their voting equipment and has always been responsible for their own programming costs.
· The cost of programming is a very significant election-related expense.  The programming cost for the November 6th presidential election is estimated at approximately $100,000.  Because this amount exceeds current budgeted appropriations, it will become necessary to request an appropriation transfer from the contingency fund.
Based on the above-listed points, along with the legal basis provided by the Office of the Corporation Counsel on the following page, shifting the full cost of programming voting equipment to the municipalities appears to this office to be a reasonable policy change.

me

cc:
Kimberbly Walker, Corporation Counsel


Mark Grady, Deputy Corporation Counsel


James Carroll, Principal Assistant Corporation Counsel

Judith Mount, Chair, Board of Election Commissioners


W. Scott Nelson, Vice Chair, Board of Election Commissioners


David L. Sartori, Commissioner, Board of Election Commissioners

Issue Overview:

· In the past, the Milwaukee County Election Commission prorated the expenses of programming electronic voting systems between the County and the municipalities.  In 2011, upon the advice of corporation counsel, the Election Commission changed its policy and stopped paying a portion of programming costs.  
Rationale:

· Wis. Stat. Section 5.68 (1) states that the cost of “acquisition” and “regular maintenance” of voting machines or electronic voting systems is borne by the municipalities in which they are used.  Additionally, Wis. Stat. Sections 5.83 and 7.25 both assign to the municipalities the responsibility for setting, adjusting and preparing for use any voting machines.  These statutory provisions indicate that the expense of programming electronic voting systems rests with the municipalities.  The statutory definition of “municipality” includes cities, towns, and villages—but not counties.  Wis. Stat. § 5.02 (11).

· While the Wisconsin Government Accountability Board (“GAB”) indicates that programming costs may be prorated between county and municipalities, the GAB does not cite any statutory authority suggesting that prorating is required.
Applicable Statutes:

· 5.68 Cost of elections.
5.68(1)(1) The cost of acquisition of ballot boxes and voting booths, voting machines or electronic voting systems and regular maintenance thereof shall be borne by the municipalities in which the boxes, booths, machines or systems are used. 

· 5.83  Preparation for use of voting devices; comparison of ballots. 
Where voting devices are used at a polling place, the municipal clerk shall cause the voting devices to be put in order, set, adjusted and made ready for voting when delivered to the polling place. Before the opening of the polls the inspectors shall compare the ballots used in the voting devices with the sample ballots furnished and see that the names, numbers and letters thereon agree and shall certify thereto on forms provided by the board.

· 7.25 Voting machine officials’ duties.

7.25(1) 
(1) The municipal clerk of each municipality in which voting machines are used is responsible for the proper ballot being placed on each machine, the sample ballots, setting, adjusting, and putting the machine in order to use in voting when delivered to the ward. For the purpose of labeling, setting, adjusting and putting the voting machines in order, one or more competent voting machine custodians may be employed. 
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